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Dear Parent/Guardian: 

Children need healthy meals to learn. ASHAR offers healthy meals every school day. Lunch costs $850.00 for the school year.  Children 

from households that meet federal income guidelines (outlined below) are eligible for free meals or reduced price meals. Reduced 

price meals beginning July 1st, 2019   in New York State will receive meals at no charge. To apply for free or reduced price meals, 

submit a Direct Certification letter from the NYS Office of Temporary and Disability Assistance OR complete the enclosed application, 

sign it, and return it to the Business Office as soon as possible. Please refer to the guidelines contained in this letter when completing 

the application. We cannot approve an application that is not complete, so be sure to fill out all required information. 

1. Do I need to fill out an application for each child? No. Complete the application to apply for free or reduced price meals. Do not 

fill out more than one application for your household. 

2. Who can get free meals? Children in households getting Food Stamps or TANF and most foster children can get free meals 

regardless of your income. Also, your children can get free meals if your household income is within the free limits on the Federal 

Income Guidelines. Each foster child must be listed on a separate application, with Part 2 completed and include an adult signature. 

3. Can homeless, runaway and migrant children get free meals? Please call ASHAR to see if your child(ren) qualify, if you have 

not been informed that they will get free meals. 

4. Who can get reduced price meals? Beginning July 1st, 2019 in New York State  if your household income is within the reduced 

price limits on the Federal Income Chart, shown on this application you will receive lunch at no cost. 

5. Should I fill out an application if I received a letter this school year saying my children are approved for free or reduced 

price meals? Please read the letter you received carefully and follow the instructions. Call the school at (845) 357-1515 x 2 if you 

have questions. 

6. My child’s application was approved last year. Do I need to fill out another one? Yes. Your child’s application is only good for 

that school year and for the first few days of this school year. You must send in a new application unless the school told you that your 

child is eligible for the new year. 

7. I get WIC, can my child(ren) get free meals? Children in households participating in WIC may be eligible for free or reduced price 

meals.  Please fill out an application. 

8. Will the information I give be checked? The school may ask you at any time during the school year to verify your eligibility. You 

will be notified, in writing, if you have been selected for Verification. School officials may ask you to send papers showing that your 

child should receive free or reduce price meals at the time you applied. 

9. If I don’t qualify now, may I apply later? Yes. You may apply at any time during the school year if your household size goes up, 

income goes down, or if you start getting Food Stamps, TANF or other benefits. If you lose your job, your children may be able to get 

free or reduced price meals. 

10. What if I disagree with the school’s decision about my application? You should talk to school officials. You also may ask for 

a hearing by calling or writing to: ASHAR Business Office, 360 New Hempstead Rd., New City, NY 10956, 845-357-1515 ext. 2. 

11. May I apply if someone in my household is not a U.S. citizen? Yes. You or your child(ren) do not have to be a U.S. citizen to 

qualify for free or reduced price meals. 

12. Who should I include as members of my household? You must include all people living in your household, related or not (such 

as grandparents, other relatives, or friends). You must include yourself and all children who live with you. 

13. What if my income is not always the same? List the amount that you normally get. For example, if you normally get $1000 each 

month, but you missed some work last month and only got $900, put down that you get $1000 per month. If you normally get overtime, 

include it, but not if you get it only sometimes. 
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14. We are in the military. Do we include our housing allowance as income? If you get an off base housing allowance, it must be 

included as income. However, if your housing is part of the Military Housing Privatization Initiative, do not include your housing 

allowance as income. 

15. My spouse is deployed to a combat zone. Is her combat pay counted as income? No, if the combat pay is received in addition 

to her basic pay because of her deployment and it wasn’t received before she was deployed, combat pay is not counted as income. 

Contact your school for more information. 

16. My family needs more help. Are there other programs we might apply for? To find out how to apply for [State SNAP] or other 

assistance benefits, contact your local assistance office or call 1(800) 342-3009.  

2020-2021  INCOME ELIGIBILITY GUIDELINES REDUCED PRICE MEALS OR FREE MILK 

 

Total Family Size Annual Monthly Twice per Month Every Two Weeks Weekly 

1 $23606 $1968 $984 $908 $454 

2 $31894 $2658 $1329 $1227 $614 

3 $40182 $3349 $1675 $1546 $773 

4 $48470 $4040 $2020 $1865 $963 

5 $56758 $4730 $2365 $2183 $1092 

6 $65046 $5421 $2711 $2502 $1251 

7 $73334 $6112 $3056 $2821 $1411 

8 $81622 $6802 $3401 $3140 1570 

Each Add'l person add $8288 $691 $346 $319 $160 

 

How to Apply: To get free or reduced price meals for your children you may submit a Direct Certification letter received from the NYS Office 

of Temporary and Disability Assistance, OR carefully complete one application for your household and return it to the designated office. If you 

now receive food stamps, Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) for any children, or participate in the Food Distribution Program on 

Indian Reservations (FDPIR), the application must include the children's names, the household food stamp, TANF or FDPIR case number and 

the signature of an adult household member. All children should be listed on the same application. If you do not list a food stamp, TANF or 

FDPIR case number for all the children for whom you are applying, the application must include the names of everyone in the household, the 

amount of income each household member, and how often it is received and where it comes from. It must include the signature of 

an adult household member and that adult's social security number, or the word “none” if the adult does not have a social security 

number.  An application that is not complete cannot be approved unless complete eligibility information is submitted, as indicated 

on the application and in the instructions. Contact your local Department of Social Services for you SNAP or TANF case number or complete 

the income portion of the application. No application s necessary if the household was notified by SFA their children have been directly certified.  

If the household is not sure if their children have been directly certified, the household should contact the school. 

Reporting Changes: The benefits that you are approved for at the time of application are effective for the entire school year and up to 30 days 

into the new school year (or until a new eligibility determination is made, whichever comes first). You no longer need to report changes for an 

increase in income or decrease in household size, or if you no longer receive food stamps. 

Income Exclusions: The value of any child care provided or arranged, or any amount received as payment for such child care or 

reimbursement for costs incurred for such care under the Child Care Development (Block Grant) Fund should not be considered as income for 

this program. 
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Reduced Price eligible Students: Beginning July 1, 2019 student in NYS that are approved for reduced rice meals will receive lunch meals at 

no cost. 

In the operation of child feeding programs no child will be discriminated against because of race, sex, color, national origin, age or disability. 

Meal Service to Children with Disabilities:  Federal regulation require schools and institutions to serve meals at no extra charge to children with 

a disability which may restrict their diet.  A student with a disability is defined in 7CFR Part 15b.3 of Federal regulations as one who has a 

physical or mental impairment which substantially limits  one or more major life activities as  such individual, a record of such an impairment or 

being regarded as having such impairment.  Major life activities include but are not limited to: functions such as caring for one’s self, performing 

manual tasks, seeing, hearing, eating, sleeping, walking, standing, lifting, bending, speaking, breathing, learning, reading, concentrating, 

thinking, communicating, and working.  You must request meal modifications from the school and provide the school with medical statement 

from a State licensed healthcare professional.  If you believe your child needs substitutions because of a disability, please get in touch with us 

for further information, as there is specific information the  medical statement must contain.  

Confidentiality:  The United States Department of Agriculture has approved the release of students names and eligibility status, without 

parent/guardian consent, to persons directly connected with the administration or enforcement of federal education programs such as Title 1 

and the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) which are United States Department of Education programs used to determine 

areas such as the allocation of funds to schools to evaluate socioeconomic status of the schools attendance area, and to assess education 

progress.  Information may also be released to State health or State education programs administered by the State agency or local education 

agency, provided the State or local education agency administers the program, and federal State or local nutrition programs similar to the 

National School Lunch Program. Additionally, all information contained in the free and reduced price application may be released to persons 

directly connected with the administration or enforcement of programs authorized under the National School Lunch Act (NSLA) or Child Nutrition 

Act (CAN), including the National School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs, the Special Mild Program, the Child and Adult Care Food 

Program, Summer Food Service Program and the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women Infants and Children (WIC), the 

Comptroller General of the United States for audit purposes, and federal, State or local law enforcement officials investigating alleged violation 

of the programs under the NSLA or CAN.. 

Nondiscrimination Statement: This explains what to do if you believe you have been treated unfairly. In accordance with Federal law and 

U.S. Department of Agriculture policy, the USDA, its agencies, offices, and employees, and institutions are prohibited from discriminating on 

the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, disability, age. Or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity conducted or funded by USDA. 

Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication for program information (e.g. Braille, large print, audiotape, American 

Sign Language, etc.) should contact the Agency (State or Local) where they applied for benefits.  Individuals who are deaf, hard of hearing or 

have speech disabilities may contact USDA though the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877-8339. Additionally program information may be 

made available in languages other than English. 

To file a complaint of discrimination, complete the USDA Program Discrimination Complaint Form. (AD-3027) found on line at 

http://www.ascr.usda.gov/complaint_filing.cust.html,   And at any USDA office, or write a letter addressed to USDA and provide in the letter all 

of the information requested in the form.  To request a copy of the complaint form, call (866-632-992. Submit your completed form or letter to 

USDA by 

Mail: U.S.  Department of Agriculture 

Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights 

1400 Independence Avenue, SW 

Washington, D.C/ 20250-9410 

Fax: (202)-690-7442 or e mail: program.intake@usda.gov. 

This institution is an equal opportunity provider. 

 

Sincerely, 

David Katznelson 

Executive Director 

http://www.ascr.usda.gov/complaint_filing.cust.html
mailto:program.intake@usda.gov

